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From the Honorary President

Dear Friends,

Sadly we have not been
able to celebrate the 10th
anniversary of the erection
of the Ordinariate of Our
Lady of Walsingham as

we would have wished.
The restrictions we have
had to endure because of
the pandemic have made
planning impossible. On
the actual anniversary in
January I celebrated a live
streamed mass from Our Lady of the Assumption,
Warwick Street, which was watched by well over
1000 people. One of the positive developments from
the last year has been the ability to live stream mass
and other devotions. For a structure spread over
England, Wales and Scotland this does mean that
those who would be unable to travel great distances
are now able to take part via the internet. This was
true for our Chrism Mass this year celebrated by the
new Nuncio Archbishop Claudio Gugerotti as more
people watched than would normally attend the mass
This will help Ordinariate members and others to
take part in big events such as the Chrism Mass and
ordinations.

Mgr Keith Newton

Hoping that we will be back to normal later in the
year we are planning two events in the autumn to
which ‘Friends’ are especially invited. There will be an
Ordinariate pilgrimage to Walsingham on Saturday 4th
September. The Shrine of Our Lady at Walsingham is
particularly significant for us and we missed the annual
pilgrimage in 2020. As in the past we will probably begin
at the Anglican Shrine, which is so familiar to most of us,
and process to the Catholic Shrine for Lunch and Mass.
Details of this will be available on the website.

In addition we are planning a symposium in
Westminster Cathedral Hall on Saturday 20th November.
Plans are in the early stages but the Apostolic Nuncio has
agreed to open the day for us. In the afternoon there will
be a Solemn Mass in Westminster Cathedral according to
our missal. Again further details will be on our website.

Other good news concerns our seminarians. At
present we have two men in formation at Allen Hall
seminary, Matthew Topham and Neil Scott, who will be
ordained to the transitional diaconate in the autumn.
Recently we have received permission from Rome for two
other former Anglican priests, both under 40, to begin
formation at Allen Hall in September. In addition Bishop
John Arnold, the Bishop of Salford will ordain Stephen
0’Connor to the permanent diaconate in St Margaret

Mary’s New Moston, Manchester on Saturday 3rd July

at 12 noon. There are two other men, Timothy Graham
and Carl Watson who are in formation for the permanent
diaconate. This is all encouraging news for us, as some
men are now reaching retirement age and we have new
priests in the pipeline.

Thank you to all of you for your support for the
Ordinariate, I can assure you it is much appreciated.

Ku‘c‘c Nexke,

The Right Revd Monsignor Keith Newton
The Friends of the Ordinariate of Our Lady of Walsingham

GDPR Compliance

Under the legislation which came into effect in May
2018, all public bodies, including charities are obliged to
take greater steps to ensure the privacy of those persons
whose information they hold on file.

The Friends of the Ordinariate sent out a request

form to all non-donors whose names are held on our
database, asking for their explicit approval to remain on
our database and have altered the information we hold
accordingly.

Our database continues to be held in a secure manner
and is in no way accessible to anyone without
appropriate authorisation. Nor will we use it for
anything except to further our work of fund raising for
the Ordinariate.

Have you Gift-Aided your Donation?

If you are a UK taxpayer and donate to the Friends of the
Ordinariate, we can claim 25p from HMRC for every £1
that you give us. For this reason, we urge all our donors
to fill in and tear off the Gift Aid form on the back page of
this Newsletter, returning it to us at:

The Administrator
Friends of the Ordinariate, 24 Golden Square
London W1F 9]JR

Even if you have already filled in a Gift Aid form, we
would appreciate it if you were to complete this form
again for our records. We recently received a substantial
Gift Aid payment from HMRC, which will go towards

our work in supporting and highlighting the work of the
Personal Ordinariate of Our Lady of Walsingham.

Charity no. 1142667 Company no. 7680821
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Chairman’s Message

The year 2021 sees the tenth
anniversary of a significant
development in English Catholic
life, the establishment of the
Personal Ordinariate of Our Lady of
' Walsingham. Of lesser note, but of
practical and financial significance,
is another tenth anniversary this
year, that of the foundation of the
Friends of the Ordinariate in June 2011. We hope this
will be the first of many such anniversaries!

At this time [ would like to focus on the anniversary of the
Ordinariate itself. In January 2011 three former Church of
England bishops were received into the Catholic Church and
ordained priests. One of them, Mgr Keith Newton, was chosen
as the Ordinary of the newly established Ordinariate. At that
time the Ordinariate existed as an institution on paper but not
yet as a group of people, priests and laity. What a challenge it
must have been for the Ordinary to take on this responsibility
at the request of the Holy Father the Pope Emeritus Benedict
XVI! The whole project could easily have failed.

Looking back over ten years we should pay tribute to
the enormous progress made by Mgr Newton and his two
colleagues Mgr John Broadhurst and Mgr Andrew Burnham.
As of May 2021 there are 38 Ordinariate groups in England,
Scotland and Wales. In addition, there are 25 Ordinariate
priests working in parishes, hospitals and schools across
the country. More than 100 former Anglican clergymen have
been ordained priests in the Catholic Church through the
Ordinariate. Of these there are 65 in active ministry with
the others having retired or (in a few cases) died. There
are two men who are currently seminarians and another
two about to join seminaries. Of course there are also many
former Anglicans who are now Catholic priests but who
were ordained before the establishment of the Ordinariate.
During this ten-year period Mgr Keith Newton has in effect
constructed a brand new diocese in the United Kingdom.

This has entailed a huge amount of work both in the
process of putting forward candidates for the priesthood
and in dealing with all the financial requirements. Mgr
Newton along with Mgr Broadhurst and Mgr Burnham have
accomplished a truly momentous task. At the same time, with
the active support of the Congregation for Divine Worship
in Rome, they have brought to fruition the Ordinariate
Use Missal (Divine Worship), produced a Lectionary and a
Daily Office (about to be printed) as well as the beautiful
Customary of Our Lady of Walsingham. There are now four
churches in the care of the Ordinariate with a fifth close to
being added. The Church owes a huge debt of gratitude to
the three monsignors and, of course, to all the priests who
have come into the Catholic Church via the Ordinariate. Much
work remains to be done but [ know that all the Friends of the
Ordinariate will wish to join me in saying “Ad Multos Annos!”
to this brave and inspired group of priests.

Nicolas Ollivant
Chairman, Friends of the Ordinariate
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Letter to an Anglican Clerical Friend

Dear Father,

Thank you for your very moving letter.  agreed with a great
deal of what you wrote and, as [ read it, | remembered a letter
written by Dom Gregory Dix in the early 1930s. He refers

to “one frightful afternoon” when he had spent “four hours in
the Adoration Reparatrice Chapel in Beaufort Street, Chelsea”.
He continued:

“I had left Nashdom ‘for good’ a week before, to make my
submission, spent a week fortifying myself by reading only

R.C. Books and set out from my father’s house in Chelsea to
find a priest to put myself under instruction, and went into

the Adoration Reparatrice to say my prayers on the way. After
four hours I went home sick at heart at the thought of ‘not
Poping), longing to do it - as I still long very often. I saw then and
have seen ever since what not submitting involved. It involves:

(1) The duty of arresting the anthropocentric, ‘Liberal’ drift
in Anglican theology ...

(2) Disentangling the Anglican Church so vivified from the
State.

(3) Getting over (or round) the snag of Anglican orders
(e.g. by importing Orientals for episcopal consecrations
and letting that problem solve itself, in a generation!).

(4) Convincing the Roman Church that an Anglicanism
thus renewed is fit for Catholic Communion ...
practically constructing an Anglican Church which Rome
could receive into unity”

A decade ago, I found myself in that same Chapel, now
converted into the Chapel of Allen Hall. It had changed a great
deal since Dix was there; the perpetual Adoration before the
Blessed Sacrament was no more ... a modern communion
table stood facing the congregation. Our three Flying Bishops
were being ordained to the Diaconate. Every time incense was
offered, the fire alarms reacted with liturgical precision. This
was a particular distraction during the Consecrations!

I found the event depressing. I think you would have done so
too! But some things, surely, matter more ... and Unity of all
Catholics with the See of S Peter, matters most!! May I ... most
respectfully ... beg you to reconsider this step; and not to allow
yourself to be dissuaded by what might seem to you (and to
me!) pettifogging obstacles.

Happily, I soon came to appreciate with relief the joyous
atmosphere of the Ordinariate. And I relish the feelings of fun
at meetings of the Confraternity of Catholic Clergy ... and at
Latin Mass events. They are as cheering as anything we ever
had in our Anglican days!

You refer in friendly and complimentary terms to our decades-
long collaboration in resisting together the ‘ordination’

of women. Thank you! I hope you don’t mind ... but I

don’t entirely agree with you. Yes; there certainly seem to be

a lot of clerical women in your part of the world ... ... but my
problem was a bit different. At the risk of boring you, [ will
revert to Dom Gregory Dix.

The last decade of his life was overshadowed by the threat
of pan-Protestant “Reunion”. The proposals advanced
amounted to conceding an equivalence between Anglican
Orders and Protestant Ministries. And what Dix so greatly

feared subsequently did indeed come to pass in the Porvoo
Agreement. Under this, Scandinavian Lutheran bishops are
treated as being in the Apostolic Succession, when most of
them certainly are not (and ... even in the matter of Swedish
bishops ... the validity in Catholic terms of their orders is in fact
highly doubtful). Even worse: the ordination of their presbyters
is not invariably episcopal. As soon as Porvoo went through, I
knew that my days in the Church of England were numbered.

Reacting to proposals of this sort, Dix went so far as to comment:

“[W]hat these proposals amount to is an official Anglican
admission that Pope Leo XIII was right after all in his
fundamental contention in Apostolicae Curae [i.e. that Anglican
priestly orders are null and void]. In spite of face-saving
phrases about ‘the Apostolic Ministry’ and the future confining
of the act of Ordaining to men styled ‘Bishops’, we should be
committed to a formal declaration that by ‘Bishops, Priests,
and Deacons’ could be meant only the new sixteenth-century
conception of the Ministry disguised under the old titles ... And
whether we like it or not, that would be to justify Leo XIII in the
teeth of all our own past history. Thus, if these proposals were
to be put into practice, the whole ground for believing in the
Church of England which I have outlined would have ceased to
exist ... [we] would have to face the unhappy situation that there
was no longer any legitimate place for [us] ..” And, again, “If
Pope Leo was right, then all Anglicans are bound by their own
beliefs forthwith to leave the Anglican Church and seek the
‘effectual signs of grace’ where they are to be found”.

Porvoo seemed to me to put us into exactly that position; and, in
my mind, the purported ordination of women simply placed an
additional seal upon the apostasy of the Church of England from
Catholic Faith and Order. Surely ... come on, Father ... 1 was right?

[ would ask you how best, in these difficult times, can one

stand up for Catholic Truth: with your fellow Catholics in full
communion with the See of St Peter; or ... where you are now?

[ remember you once saying, when Bishop Andrew [Burnham]
had been waxing eloquent on ‘Rome Is The Answer’, “Bishop,
give us a lead and we’ll follow you”. On another occasion, | asked
where you thought you would be in ten years time, and you
replied “Living as a retired priest in full communion with the
Holy See.” Might now be your kairos, God’s Moment?

But I entirely disagree with what you write about Liturgy. I
think that the Catholic Movement in the Church of England

took a fundamentally mistaken step when, in the 1960s and
1970s, nearly all of us adopted, in general terms, the sort of grim
liturgical stuff then emerging from Rome. The Ordinariate now
offers us pretty well the sort of English Missal Liturgy which had
been our dominant liturgical culture from around 1911 to about
1970. These years included, I think, some of the best years of
our Movement. There is currently a similar movement back to
authentic sources within the Catholic Church herself. I believe in
grabbing this trend ... if one can grab trends ... with both hands!

But nothing stops an Ordinariate priest who desires to do so,
from using the post-Conciliar Novus Ordo. Or Benedict XVI's
Extraordinary Form! A lot of our clergy use either or both!

My very best wishes in Domino
John Hunwicke
Father John Hunwicke is a priest of the Ordinariate living in Oxford
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Home Sweet Home

by Alex Garner

‘Welcome home!’ is a message I've received from a
number of generous friends since being received into the
Catholic Church on All Saints last year. ‘Congratulations on
your new home!’ read a number of cards my wife Roisin
and I received a week or so later, having moved from my
former Anglican parish into our new accommodation in
Hillingdon. Since then, settling into my new house has
come much more easily than settling into my new Church.

That's probably not surprising, really. With a 10-month-old in
tow, we had to move in, unpack, and set up sharpish. No piles
of unopened boxes this time: for Oliver’s sake, we needed to
unpack, establish our routines, and find our ‘new normal’

as quickly as possible. We were probably helped, to some
extent, by the second national lockdown in effect that month,
largely confining us to the house and giving us the time, and
motivation, to get on with things. It also helped that Roisin
knew the area from her childhood, and that her parents were
only a short walk away, so we could hit the ground running.

Not so with the Church. Whilst All Saints was a wonderful
feast on which to be received, it was also the last Sunday
Mass celebrated before ‘Lockdown II' came into effect. For
a former-Anglican priest, who had been used to celebrating
Mass most days, to have such a fast imposed just at the time
when he should have been feasting most joyfully with his
new dining companions, was difficult. Even when services
thankfully resumed during Advent, the restrictions on
socialising in the church means it has taken longer to get to
know the community than might otherwise be the case (and I
am not a prolific socialiser by any stretch of the imagination!).
Furthermore, the wonderful responsibility of looking after
Oliver most days, now that Roisin’s maternity leave has ended,
has made it difficult to establish a regular pattern of midweek
Mass attendance locally.

Am I therefore regretting this journey, or having second
thoughts? By no means!

The Journey Begins

The realisation, a year or so ago that God was now calling
me to seek full Communion with the Catholic Church was
clear and consistent; and from that moment on, there
was no doubt in my mind that [ must follow it through.
To anyone who had asked me, over the years, why |

was an Anglican rather than a Catholic, I had always

said something along the lines of, “There’s no reason I
wouldn’t become a Catholic, but it's my experience that
God has called me to ministry here, in the Church of
England.” [ remember one such exchange with a fellow
ordinand at Staggers - St Stephen’s House, Oxford - where
I was formed for three years before being made Deacon
at St Paul’s Cathedral, and ministering for the next five
and a half years as Deacon and Priest in the Diocese of
London. I was Assistant Curate at S. Alphage, Burnt Oak
and then Priest Missioner at S. Matthew, Ashford and St
Mary, Stanwell. Throughout that time (and indeed long
before), to my mind, there was no major doctrinal hurdle
preventing reception: [ simply believed that God was
calling me to minister, and to witness to the Catholic faith,
in the CofE.

[ was confirmed

in the CofE whilst
an undergraduate
in Durham. My
Christian upbringing
was Methodist, but
[ had never been
granted a strong
faith, and was
effectively agnostic
by the time [ went
up to university.
Nevertheless,

being somewhat
musical, one of the
first things [ did in
Durham was to join
my college Chapel
Choir at St Hild and
St Bede. I suppose |
would now describe
the chaplain as
‘Affirming Catholic’,
but such concerns
didn’t mean
anything to me at
the time. What it
did mean, though,
was that [ encountered formal, ritual, liturgical worship for
the first time - smells and occasionally bells - and it gradually
worked away at me. I absolutely loved the music. I'd never
encountered the ‘Anglican Choral Tradition’ before, and it
was a revelation: Stanford, Stainer, Bairstow, Howells, Darke,
Balfour Gardiner ... I loved singing Evensong each week, even
if [ didn’t often have the stamina for Renaissance polyphony at
the Sunday morning Eucharist!

Alex Garner with his wife Roisin and son
Oliver at Warwick St church

I was brought to faith properly during my second year; a
realisation, in a time of crisis, that I must embrace God and
faith at all times, not just when my back was against the
wall. Seeing my faith and interest in the Church blossom,
coupled with a growing interest in medieval history and
church buildings, my chaplain suggested I explore whether
God might be calling me to Ordination. Over the next few
years, first in Durham and then subsequently north London
- including three years teaching in a primary school - that
question was answered in the affirmative.

Fatherhood

One of the first books I bought on ‘becoming a Christian’ at
Durham was The Catechism of the Catholic Church - it’s sitting
by my prie-dieu behind me as [ write. Even then, when I had no
concept of ‘Anglo-Catholicism’, or much else, it was somehow
obvious to me that when it comes to the authoritative
expression of what Christians believe, the Catholic Church is
the only place to turn. Thank God for this intuition! Yes, being
in the CofE meant that my position was somewhat anomalous,
and decisions taken during these years in the General Synod
only made this more pronounced, yet for the most part such
incongruity didn’t impinge on day-to-day parish ministry. I
was well aware of the tensions inherent in my Anglo-Catholic

www.friendsoftheordinariate.org.uk
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position, and I supposed that at some point things would come
to a head and I would no longer be able to remain within the
CofE in good conscience, but when that might be, who could tell.

Oliver’s arrival changed all that. Roisin and [ had met at
Staggers during my final year - she had come up to the House
as a PGCE student - and we returned to be married there a
couple of years later. Roisin is a cradle Catholic, and so, before
the big day, we went through the exciting process of obtaining
the ‘express permission’ required for a mixed marriage - me
belonging to an ‘ecclesial community not in full communion
with the Catholic Church’ (Canon 1124). As part of this, Roisin
declared that she would do ‘all in... her power’ to baptise and
bring up children in the Catholic Church (C.1125). [ was very
happy to support this promise! A couple of years later; when
we delightedly learned that Roisin was pregnant, [ began to
prepare for the birth largely through asking the prayers of S.
Joseph that God might grant me the grace to take fatherhood
seriously, and do the best I could for our child (thankfully,
Roisin took care of most of the practical preparations). Thanks
be to God, Oliver was born towards the end of January 2020,
healthy if rather late.

In all sincerity, I credit S. Joseph and his intercession that
almost immediately after Oliver’s birth, I began to wonder
whether I was now being called into full Communion. ‘How
can I do my best for my son? What is the best I can do for his
spiritual, as well as his physical, welfare? were the questions
uppermost in my mind. Thanks to his overdue arrival, and
with Lent just around the corner; we intended to organise his
Baptism for Easter. But then, of course, the virus struck, and
everything stopped, including my parish ministry - largely care
homes, schools, and community activities. Whilst my colleague
kept parish worship going online, [ was blessed to spend
unexpected time supporting mum and baby at home, as well as
praying, reading and thinking about our family’s future.

The crux of it came down to this: as I seek to be a responsible
father, I believe I must follow the most certain route through
this life for the wellbeing of my son - certainty in the doctrines
of the Faith, certainty of the Sacraments, certainty of authority
within the Church and, ultimately, certainty of the possibility
of salvation. I do not believe there to be a more certain path
than the Catholic Church. And if I acknowledge and desire that
certainty for Oliver’s sake, I cannot, with integrity, desire any
less for others. It quickly became clear that I could not continue
to minister in the CofE.

The Ordinariate

Whilst this realisation came quickly, it took longer to

discern the route, diocese or Ordinariate. I had many helpful
conversations with Anglican and Catholic priests, as well

as friends, and former colleagues. I was especially grateful

to Monsignor Newton for being so encouraging, as well as
setting me straight about a few misconceptions regarding the
Ordinariate that [ was labouring under! Above all, I was sure
that my decision must be taken positively. The decision to
respond to God'’s call and become a Catholic in the first place was
a positive one - [ wasn’t (yet) being pushed out of the CofE; and
[ was therefore determined that I should not simply choose the

‘easiest’ path, however that might be understood, but the right one.

After several months of discernment, it became clear that
the Ordinariate was indeed that right path. I was not looking
to turn my back on my past life as an Anglican. [ continue to
remain grateful to the CofE for the opportunities afforded
me to teach, study, and minister in its institutions. I grew and
matured immensely as a man during this time, made many
friends, and enjoyed many wonderful experiences along the
way. | thank God for these formative years, I would not be

without them. Being received through the Ordinariate seemed
like the next natural step on that journey, and a positive
recognition of what had gone before.

Furthermore, reading Anglicanorum Coetibus helped me to
realise that I very much share the ideals and mission of the
Ordinariate. As alluded to earlier; the ‘beauty of holiness’
expressed through Anglican liturgy and music has been
foundational in my Christian journey. Finding, therefore, a
specific mandate to share such ‘liturgical, spiritual and pastoral’
treasures in the Catholic Church was wonderful. After all, if

I can be inspired through such things as a ‘young person’ at
university, so, surely, can others!

Finally, the realisation, basic as it was, that although the
Ordinariate may be a small part of the Catholic Church,
nevertheless it is the Catholic Church!1 had been concerned
about Oliver being raised in the ‘mainstream’ of Christianity,
and the certainty that goes with it: well, it doesn’t get more
mainstream than the Catholic Church! The Ordinariate may
have its own traditions, and be structured in a slightly different
way to a diocese, but it indisputably teaches the Catholic
Faith, administers true Sacraments, and brings one into full
Communion with the successor of Peter, and however many
billion other Catholics there are throughout the world. What
more could one want?!

Today

Although the current circumstances in the world have meant
that it has taken longer to find my feet in the Church than
might otherwise have been the case, nevertheless I continue
to grow in confidence and identity day by day. [ have been

so very grateful to many people, but I must mention Fr Paul
Martin and the St Barnabas Society specifically, for their very
generous encouragement and support, without whom this
journey would have seemed so much more daunting. Also, of
course, Mgr Newton, Fr Elliott Smith, and the Warwick Street
community for welcoming us, and enduring another active
baby at Mass.

Although I continue to miss daily Mass and parish ministry,
nevertheless I have been led to discover a renewed
appreciation of the Office, and have found real sustenance
through the Customary of Our Lady of Walsingham, and the
scriptural nourishment it offers. Far from being a barren time,
I believe these last few months have brought a genuine growth
in my faith, spirituality, and relationship with God and the
saints. Given everything that’s gone before, [ really shouldn’t
be surprised!

I may still be settling in, and growing into my new home,

but I am absolutely certain that I now am home, in a way I
wasn't before. A realisation of this came when participating
from home at the tenth anniversary ‘Thanksgiving Mass’ for
the foundation of the Ordinariate (due to the need to self-
isolate for a time). For the first time in a while, I felt genuinely
uplifted and joyful during the liturgy, as well as being granted
a sense of peace and sincere belonging. The music took me
back to Durham, and leant a sense of having come ‘full circle’
to this point. It really was wonderful (and if you haven’t seen
it, do check it out on YouTube).

[ am hugely thankful for the journey God has led me on so far,
and for the many gifts and responsibilities that have come
my way; and [ pray that He may grant me the grace to remain
steadfast, and to have patience at this time as my family and I
continue to settle and grow into our new calling and identity
as Ordinariate Catholics. Please pray for us as we do so.

Alex Garner hopes to begin his seminary studies for the Catholic
priesthood in September.
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Converts and Walsingham

by Father Michael Rear

Next year, on 6 July, a hundred years will have passed
since Fr Patten restored the Anglican Shrine of Our Lady
of Walsingham. Along with the recovery of Religious
Orders it is one of the most remarkable and lasting
fruits of the Anglo-Catholic Movement. What is not so
obvious is that the Catholic Shrine too is part of the
enduring legacy of that same Movement, for almost all
those who helped restore it were converts who had been
Anglo-Catholics.

More than that, both Shrines can trace their existence to
a small church in the village of Buxted. Buxted was part
of the parish of St Paul’s Brighton where the wealthy

and generous Fr Arthur Wagner became vicar in 1850,
remaining there till the end of his life. He built 400
houses for the poor and five churches at his own expense,
including the great St Bartholomew’s, said to have a nave
the size of Westminster Abbey. And he built the Church of
St Mary in Buxted in 1886, together with a convent for the
Community of the Blessed Virgin Mary which he founded,
(later occupied by Wantage Sisters).

Fr Wagner was a personal friend of St John Henry Newman,
and attended the ceremony in Rome when he became a
cardinal. To each of the churches he built he gave a copy
of the Byzantine icon of Our Lady known as Salus Populi
Romani (the Protectress of the City of Rome) in St Mary’
Major’s, where it has been venerated since 590, in the time
of Pope St Gregory the Great. Pope Francis always stops

to pray there for protection whenever he goes on a long
journey, and in thanksgiving when he returns.

Fr Wagner came across the report of the 1854 excavations in
Walsingham Abbey grounds undertaken by the vicar, James
Lee-Warner, who incidentally was also a friend of Newman.
He had been tutored by him in Oxford and he attended his
ordination in Rome in 1847. With a flash of inspiration

Fr Wagner decided to incorporate in St Mary’s Buxted,

on the south side, a little chapel to the same dimensions
as Walsingham’s medieval Holy House. It was the first
Walsingham Chapel since the Reformation: and the reason
why both our Shrines in Walsingham owe their existence to
it is because from 1872-1874 Fr Wagner had a curate called
Fr Philip Fletcher; and because Fr Patten was a curate at
Buxted in 1920, the year before he came to Walsingham.
Fr Patten’s wonderful ministry in Walsingham is well-
known, but this article focuses on three converts from the
Anglo-Catholic Movement, who had crucial roles in the
restoration of the Catholic Shrine.

Fr Fletcher

Philip Fletcher was born in 1848 of Anglo-Catholic parents
who, when their son was eight, moved to Brighton with its
wonderful churches. His mother encouraged his faith by
teaching him to pray the psalms, but when he was sixteen he
came into contact with the Anglo-Catholic clergy of the town
and experienced what he called his first ‘conversion’. This
was largely due to Fr Charles Beanlands, the vicar of

St Michael and All Angels, who prepared him for
Confirmation. ‘I did not read books much, but I prayed’, he
wrote. ‘[ was always praying. Prayer and praise became a
delight to me, and religion took possession of me ... I cared

The 13th century ruined arch of Walsingham Priory

little for anything else.... I spent hours in prayer alone in

the dark. That spirit of prayer seemed to be put right into
me from above, and with that spirit, Catholic ideas’. He took
to mortification and ‘on many a Good Friday after my first
“conversion”  went without food entirely until sunset, and
on the first Good Friday after that event I put tin tacks in my
shoes and walked thus all day!

He went up to Exeter College Oxford at twenty, joined the
college choir, and got to know the Cowley Fathers. It was a
heady time in Oxford for a young high churchman meeting
lots of priests influenced by the Oxford Movement. ‘At that
exciting period (about 1870) Monsignor Capel burst in upon
Oxford and scared the dons. To a man like Davenport (one
of Fletcher’s closest friends) the Monsignor resembled a
roaring lion going about seeking whom he may devour. In
our college he swallowed up some. I was getting influenced
by them, though [ had not seen or heard Monsignor Capel.
The heads of colleges had to put the Monsignor out of
bounds, and any convert was sent down as though he had
been guilty of some gross misdemeanour. Davenport pulled
me through that crisis at least for the period of my Oxford
career’ He did exceptionally well. He got a First in Theology;
on Trinity Sunday 1872 was ordained deacon, then had

a spell at Cuddesdon before his priestly ordination and
went to Fr Arthur Wagner at St Bartholomew’s Brighton

for his curacy. From him, he recorded, he ‘learned all about
Walsingham'.
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Yet something was missing. The question that arose in his
mind and in the minds of other young priests in the Clergy
House at St Bartholomew’s and in some laypeople too, was,
‘What does the Church of England stand for? The claims

of Rome were getting stronger; the claims of Anglicanism
were getting weaker.’ He visited his uncle’s rectory and in

a bookcase found Newman’s Apologia. He read the words,
‘From the end of 1841 I was on the death-bed as regards
my membership with the Anglican Church. As I read these
words I remember [ lay on the floor and writhed in mental
agony. I was on my death-bed too. He wrote to Newman in
Birmingham who invited him to come and see him. ‘But |
never went. [ feared to go. I clung to the Church of England
still, for all I loved best were in it. And he loved his flock

at St Bartholomew’s. ‘To live and die with them I thought
would be a happy lot. The Apologia drew tears, and this,

of all the books he had read, ‘converted me’. Along with a
fellow curate he was received into the Catholic Church by
Fr George Porter SJ at Farm Street on Ash Wednesday 1878.
Fr Wagner, that friend of Newman, understood, raised no
disagreement, though over the next two years, two hundred
of the faithful did the same.

He then went off to St Edmund’s Ware to study philosophy;,
but became ill in a period of ‘great desolation, aridity and
darkness’. After a year it passed and he went to live with

a Fr Sammons in Brighton to continue his studies before
ending them with a short course at St Thomas’ Seminary in
Hammersmith, long since merged with Ware: and he was
ordained on the Feast of the Annunciation in 1882. To his
joy it was back to Brighton for a curacy at St Joseph’s and
then for six years he was Parish Priest of the Mission in
Uckfield, close to Buxted, where his old friend Fr Wagner
was busy building St Mary’s with its Walsingham Chapel. At
Uckfield he had a brass band, and in those days at Brighton,
Lewes and other Sussex towns it was the custom to burn the
pope along with Guy Fawkes on 5 November. At Uckfield Fr
Fletcher refused to loan the band unless they agreed not to
burn an effigy of the pope, and so the pope was saved.

What was he to do? Some converts have a certain
independence of vision and mind that doesn’t easily fit into
the system of seminary-trained priests. Some take time to
settle down; however, if they are given their head, as it were,
they can be a great blessing for the Church. Fr Fletcher was
at heart a missioner, and he had been inspired by the heroic
work of another convert, Fr Ignatius Spencer (1799-1864)
in his Apostolate of Prayer for the Conversion of England a
generation earlier. And so Fr Fletcher founded the Union of
Intercession for the conversion of England. He also started
a magazine called Faith of our Fathers, with articles on

the lives of martyrs, on historic shrines, and responses to
Protestant objections to Catholic beliefs in an age which
was hostile to Catholics, who were regarded as a peculiar
and alien people. Then came The Ransomer, The Catholic
Standard, The Monitor, and later The Second Spring. Faith of
our Fathers was spotted by a lay convert, Lister Drummond
QC who convinced Fr Fletcher that as well as prayer, action
was needed for the conversion of England. The result was
the co-founding of the Guild of Our Lady of Ransom. The title
was chosen because they saw a spiritual parallel with the
work of the Mercedarians, who ransomed Christian slaves
taken by the Moslems, even offering themselves as slaves

in their place. Our Lady appeared to their founder, St Peter
Nolasco on 1 August 1253 in Barcelona Cathedral where the
Shrine of Our Lady of Ransom is to be found. They wished
to ransom the country back as Mary’s Dowry by rescuing
individuals ‘from the darkness of unbelief and heresy into
the light of the Catholic Faith’.

The Guild was approved and blessed by Pope Leo XIII on 18 May
1889, who appointed himself its President. It was Leo XIII who,
when meeting with the founders, prophesied, ‘When England
returns to Walsingham, Our Lady will return to England".

Fr Fletcher then spent the rest of his life travelling all over
the country, preaching and speaking, and publishing his
journals. Lister Drummond preached out of doors and was
frequently heard at Hyde Park Corner, where he paved the
way for the Catholic Evidence Guild. As well as praying and
working for the conversion of England the Guild sought to
revive processions and pilgrimages, and part of their work
is still to assist poor parishes. It was this that attracted Fr
Fletcher’s attention to a newspaper advertisement from a
priest in King’s Lynn, ‘Help! Help! My church is falling!’

Fr George Wrigglesworth had only been in King’s Lynn two
years when, on 6 December 1889, Edward, Prince of Wales,
the future King Edward VI], invited him to Sandringham
House, which he had recently built. Catholic guests staying
at Sandringham, who included the Comte and Comtesse

de Paris, the King of the Belgians, the Duke of Chartres,

the Duchess of Mecklenburg, and the Duke of Norfolk had
attended Mass in King’s Lynn, and drawn the Prince’s
attention to the condition of the church. Parts of the roof
were open to the sky and rain poured in, and there were
cracks in the walls so wide that draughts blew through
them. It was indeed in a sorry state, all the sadder because
it had been standing for little more than forty years and
had been designed by Augustus Welby Pugin. If the Rector
would launch an appeal, the Prince would help with the
cost of repairs.

Fr Wrigglesworth told the Prince that his priority was the
building of a school, and only when this was opened in 1894,
did he turn his full attention to the church. No doubt the
building would have been listed today, and it would have
been underpinned, but an inspection revealed inadequate
foundations on the marshy ground of the seaport, and it was
condemned as unsafe. Demolition was advised and a new
church had to be built. This was a disaster for the priest and
his congregation of but a hundred and fifty, all of them poor.

Fr Fletcher came to King’s Lynn to discuss the situation
with Fr Wrigglesworth, and between them came up with
the idea of building a new church, incorporating a small
chapel on the south side containing a Shrine of Our Lady
of Walsingham, following the model of St Mary’s Buxted.
On 6 February 1897 Pope Leo XIII issued a rescript for

the reconstitution of the ancient Shrine of Our Lady of
Walsingham, and blessed the statue chosen by the Cardinal
Vicar. Perhaps neither Fr Fletcher nor Fr Wrigglesworth
knew what Walsingham'’s original image looked like, but
the chosen statue is a standing Madonna and child, copied
from Our Lady in Santa Maria Cosmedin in Rome, the titular
church of Cardinal Pole, the last English cardinal before
the reign of Elizabeth. It was carved in Oberammergau,
and a replica stands in the Church of the Annunciation,
Walsingham.

On Thursday 19 August 1897 the first pilgrimage since the
Reformation was made to Our Lady of Walsingham. Crowds
lined the streets to watch the long procession of Ransomers,
clergy, and hundreds of people, with thirty girls in white
dresses accompanying the statue as it was carried from the
Railway Station, past the medieval Red Mount Chapel, to the
Holy House.

Both Fr Wigglesworth and Fr Fletcher saw the Pontifical
Shrine (as it is now called) in King’s Lynn as an interim
measure. Fr Fletcher wrote: ‘I do not think there would
be any difficulty in restoring the shrine to Walsingham
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eventually ... The reason why King’s Lynn was chosen
some years ago was that there was a resident priest and
congregation there, who could keep up the devotion and
guard the shrine ... Nothing of this kind was possible at
Walsingham when Fr Wrigglesworth and I began the
restoration ... we must keep to King’s Lynn for the present
but may hope and pray to see Walsingham restored when a
mission can be established there. That this happened was
due to another convert, Miss Charlotte Boyd.

Miss Charlotte Boyd

While all this planning and building was going on in

King’s Lynn, an Anglican lady, Miss Charlotte Boyd was

in discussion with Mr Henry Lee Warner, the squire

of Walsingham, about the possibility of purchasing
Walsingham Abbey, where once had stood the Priory with
the Holy House beside it. Miss Boyd'’s interest in monastic
ruins began in 1850 when she was thirteen. On a visit to

the ruins of Glastonbury she was overcome with sadness,
dropped on her knees and offered to God the work of
restoration. Fifteen years later she confided this to Dr John
Mason Neale (the founder of the Society of St Margaret, the
sisters who have served the Anglican Shrine for many years,
and the translator of Latin hymns and author of well-known
hymns like O Come, O Come Emmanuel, Of the Fr’s Heart
Begotten and the legendary Good King Wenceslas). He told
her ‘I would have you take this as your work in life’. Her idea
was to purchase ruins from their owners, and put them back
into the hands of the Religious Communities which were
being established by Anglo-Catholics.

In reality her life’s work turned out to be looking after
children, and in 1866 she founded the Orphanage of the
Infant Saviour in Kensington, from where it soon moved to
Kilburn and then into another, larger house there, where
it remained until 1907. Attached to it was a school, and by
the 1880s she was caring for 107 orphaned children. In
1904 she opened the Orphanage of Our Lady of Walsingham
in Ealing. Children were not the only ones to benefit from
her kindness. In 1902 her Annual Report records that ‘six
gentlewomen have received hospitality in time of distress,
and remained with us until suitable employment was
found for them. Servants out of work or in bad health have
been taken into the Home for rest and care. Children have
been temporarily sheltered while their mothers were in
various hospitals’.

Mr Lee Warner was unwilling to sell the Abbey, it was after
all his home, but as a consolation he did agree to part with
the Slipper Chapel, a stunning example of mid-fourteenth
century gothic. The purchase proved complicated and
dragged on for two years, during which time Charlotte’s
life took a new turn. She went on a retreat conducted by Fr
Richard Clarke SJ at the English Catholic Convent in Bruges
in September 1894. She went there an Anglican, but by the
end of the week she had been received into the Catholic
Church, not on a sudden impulse, as it may seem, but the
culmination of a long desire which some of her Anglican
priest friends had understandably discouraged.

For Walsingham, so far as its Catholic future was concerned,
the reception of Charlotte into full communion meant that
the Slipper Chapel came back into Catholic hands. The
Chapel was in a deplorable state, having been used (and
therefore saved from destruction) as a barn and cowshed.
She at once appointed the eminent architect Thomas Garner,
who worked for some years with George Frederick Bodley,
to restore the Chapel and build a cottage beside it; work that
was completed in 1900.

The mid;14th century Slipper Chapl

Charlotte wanted to give it to Benedictine monks, in keeping
with her original vision, but the Bishop of Northampton,
Arthur Riddell, would not agree. He told her he would like
to place a ‘good missionary priest’ at the Slipper Chapel,
who might go on to establish missions in nearby Fakenham,
Dereham and Wells. Miss Boyd dug in her heels and gave it
to Downside Abbey in June 1897.

Charlotte also wanted it to become the Shrine of Our Lady
of Walsingham and in July 1897 sent a beautiful lithograph
of it ‘as it is to be’ to the Bishop. Yet in February that same
year the Pope himself had confirmed the restoration of Our
Lady of Walsingham in King’s Lynn, and in June it had been
consecrated with great honour and joy. There the Shrine
would remain, the Bishop said, unless one day it could be
build it on the site of the original Shrine. Yet, curiously, he
did leave the door ajar, writing, ‘My successor may have a
different opinion to mine and may consider that the Shrine
might be translated to a secular Catholic church and not
necessarily to the hallowed spot: he will be free to act upon
it. We must wait patiently for better times in North Norfolk'.

And so the Chapel remained forlorn, unfurnished and
unused until 1933. Miss Boyd died in 1906 at her Kilburn
Orphanage; she never lived to see Mass celebrated in it and
her work for Our Lady of Walsingham was uncompleted.
But it had begun, and she never lost faith that ‘the shrine
will be restored and we have only need of a little more
prayer and patience and Walsingham will have a Catholic
centre and Holy Mass will be restored’. In the end her hope
bore fruit, and it is entirely thanks to her that we have our
Catholic National Shrine in the Slipper Chapel. A prayer for
Charlotte’s beatification was approved in 2002.

It is quite extraordinary how many of Miss Boyd’s friends
became Catholics. Among them were Thomas Garner her
architect, Henry Worth (who became a member of the
Pontifical Commission of 1904 on Gregorian Liturgical
Books), Henry Feasey (later Dom Philibert OSB), Dudley
Baxter, two chaplains of Malling Abbey, Arthur Dale and
Morley Richard, and the whole community of nuns (who
were replaced by the Anglican nuns who still live there
today) and even Robert Hugh Benson, the son of the
Archbishop of Canterbury. Many other converts were
involved in establishing the Shrine in the Slipper Chapel,
not least Bishop Laurence William Youens who, on the day
he was consecrated, 16 June 1933, declared his intention to
reopen the Slipper Chapel. This was just under two years
after Fr Patten built the Anglican Shrine. A new statue,
modelled from the priory seal, was designed by Professor
E. W. Tristram; the canopy over it (now in South Creake
Church) and the reredos were made by a local artist, Lily
Dagless, one of Fr Patten’s protégés, who became a Catholic.
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On 14 August the Chapel was blessed and next day, the Feast
of the Assumption, Bishop Youens celebrated the first Mass
there since the Reformation. On the following Sunday the
very ailing Cardinal Bourne led nearly all the hierarchy and a
pilgrimage of 12,000, reminding them that the Slipper Chapel
‘came into the possession of the diocese in a manner little
short of miraculous’. With the approval of Pope Pius XI he
declared it to be the National Shrine of Our Lady in England.
The Bishop now needed to appoint a priest custodian, and he
had just the man, a convert called Bruno Scott James.

Monsignor Bruno Scott James

Bruno was born in Devonshire in 1906, and to the dismay of
his family did not go up to Oxford but to Pershore Abbey (the
forerunner of Nashdom), to test his vocation. Here under Abbot
Prideaux he developed a deep interest in the early Church
Fathers. But on a visit to the Slipper Chapel, when it was still
disused, he made his decision to become a Catholic. ‘One day,
driven to the verge of desperation by the awful choice that
seemed to lie ahead of me,  walked out to the Slipper Chapel
and, having obtained the key from the custodian, threw myself
on my knees and implored God to give me the grace to follow
his will whatever the cost might be and wherever it might lead
me. | then vowed, hardly realising what I said, that if Our Lady
would obtain from her Son this grace for me [ would devote my
life to her service at Walsingham!

He asked the Carthusians at Parkminster to instruct him,
and was received into the Catholic Church at Sacred Heart,
Hove. He went to Downside Abbey, but the Carthusian life
beckoned him again and he took himself off to the Certosa
(Charterhouse) dell Galluzzo in Florence. But poor health
dogged his life, he couldn’t cope with the austerity, and in
the end he settled on the Beda in Rome for six months to
study for the diocesan priesthood. Bishop Youens accepted
him, ordained him in 1935 and immediately appointed him
custodian of a Shrine that had few pilgrims, and priest of
avillage that had but two Catholics, both converts: Arthur
Bond; and Claude Fisher who moved to Walsingham in
November 1934 after being asked by Bishop Youens to be the
first Pilgrimage Secretary. Like Fr Fletcher, Fr James didn’t
fit the mould, and if he hadn’t gone to Walsingham it is hard
to see how he would have fitted into a conventional Catholic
parish. The Abbot of Downside called him an ‘independent-
minded, freelance priest’. Few others would have succeeded
in such a bewildering task, but he was an inspired and
inspiring choice. He was, in fact, a highly intelligent and
prayerful young man.

With limited resources he erected a wooden altar with an
outdoor shelter for the crowds of pilgrims who soon began
to come, and to the Slipper Chapel added a sacristy and the
Chapel of the Holy Ghost,

‘At first’, he wrote in his autobiography Asking for Trouble,
‘the pilgrims came in dribs and drabs. Not until the middle
of my second year at Walsingham did they begin to come in
real crowds. From then until the war, I was busy preaching
sometimes as often as eight times a day and hearing
confessions not infrequently from six in the evening until
midnight. Some would come on foot, some by bicycle, some
by special trains and very many by buses. They came from
all over the country and sometimes from France, Italy and
Belgium. By the outbreak of the war a conservative estimate
of the numbers was fifty thousand a year, but they were
difficult to assess because so very many came on their own
and went away without leaving any record. Private cars
were arriving all day’

But he did much more than welcome pilgrims. His primary
vocation was teaching people to pray. He provided some

‘Alpine Huts’ with a bunk, bookshelf, table and chair, where
people in search of their vocation or a deeper life could
come and stay in Carthusian simplicity. His influence was
immeasurable. Crowds gathered to hear him preaching
outside the Slipper Chapel. He wrote his first book, The One
Thing Necessary at the request of young men called up to
serve in the war ‘to remind them of what they had learned
at Walsingham'. It was followed by How to Pray and other
Conferences. He also translated the Letters of St Bernard
and wrote a Life of St Bernard of Clairvaux. The University
of Georgetown holds his correspondence, Spiritual Letters
of Bruno Scott James, many of them written to another
convert, Gordon Wheeler, who first met him at the Beda,
where he too studied. He became Bishop of Leeds and
always remained in touch with him, ever-grateful for what
he learned from him at Walsingham. In the obituary Bishop
Wheeler wrote in the Times, he said ‘he was consumed with
a love for God that was contagious. And in fact he taught me
more about prayer than anyone else had ever done ... I can
see him now crouched on the steps of the Slipper Chapel ...
in a great black cloak ... pouring out sonorous and profound
patristic spirituality’.

Fr James remained there until 1943 when he read Morris
West’s book, The Children of the Sun, which describes the
work of Fr Mario Borelli in the slums of Naples. He at once
sold his possessions and went to work with him among the
scugnizzi, the destitute children. After four years and with
the help of Cardinal Wright of Pittsburgh and the Oratory in
Naples he founded John Henry Newman College, a student
hall at the University of Naples, to help shape the minds of
young university men who would be the ones to influence
for good the society where so many children were in need.
He ‘made a great impact on these young men’ wrote Bishop
Wheeler, and ‘within a few months had them attending daily
Mass and making mental prayer’. It was here that he wrote
another book, Seeking God, which deserves reprinting, ‘written
for those who, while trying to lead a whole and integrated life,
feel the emptiness of modern, materialistic civilization’

When the time had come and Newman College closed he left
Naples and Pope Paul VI made him Canon of the Basilica of
Santa Maria in Trastevere with the title of Monsignor. Failing
health eventually compelled him to leave Italy and he died
in Brighton on 16 March 1984. He is buried at his beloved
Downside Abbey.

Rather like the Ordinariate, all these people brought the
richness of their Anglican spiritual patrimony into the
Catholic Church, and the fact that the Ordinariate belongs to
Our Lady of Walsingham is a sign of the mutual benefit that
both gain. Our Lady blesses the Ordinariate as her members
invoke her, and the priests and people of the Ordinariate are
a blessing to the Shrine: so both prosper. The Anglican Shrine
too remembers the Ordinariate in the daily Shrine Prayers
and Rosary. By organising pilgrimages, perhaps joint Catholic-
Anglican ecumenical pilgrimages, they make Our Lady of
Walsingham better known helping the people of England to
realise more deeply the privilege of being ‘Mary’s Dowry’.

Having been Anglican Vicar of Walsingham, Father Michael
Rear was received into the Catholic Church in 1994. Two years
later